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Granville Township 
Minutes of Regular Meeting, September 28, 2016 

 

Present: Granville Township and Granville Roads District Trustees* Melanie Schott, Dan 

VanNess, Kevin Bennett, Fiscal Officer Jerry Miller and Recording Secretary Maggie Barno 

Department Head: Chief Casey Curtis and Superintendent Travis Binckley 

Guests:  Lee Heckman, 1090 Burg Street, Granville, OH 

  Adam Himes, 1174 Newark Granville Road, Granville, OH 

 

Trustee Schott called the meeting to order at 7:00 PM followed by the Pledge of Allegiance. 

 

Agenda Approval 

Trustee Bennett made a motion to approve the agenda. Trustee VanNess seconded the motion 

and the motion passed by unanimous vote. 

 

Approval of Meeting Minutes  

Trustee VanNess made a motion to approve the September 14, 2016, minutes as presented. 

Trustee Bennett seconded the motion and the motion passed by unanimous vote. 

 

Public Comment 

There was no one to speak under Public comment.   

 

Correspondence Received or Sent 

FO Miller reported: 

 A Notified Phyllis Ellis that all Trustees would attend the Township Association meeting on 

October 13, 2016. 

 The Trustees will have a combined meeting with Village Council on October 5, 2016 to 

discuss, in Executive Session, items related to Real Estate transactions. 

  

Granville Township Road District 

Road Maintenance Agreement/Fairview 

Trustee Bennett made a motion to remove Road Maintenance Agreement/Fairview from the 

table.  Trustee Schott seconded the motion and the motion passed by unanimous vote. 

 

Resident Adam Himes introduced his attorney, Lee Heckman, who represents Mr. and Mrs. 

Himes, regarding to the annexation of 1174 Newark Granville Road into the Village of 

Granville.  Mr. Heckman reviewed the failing septic problems of the home at 1174 Newark 

Granville Road which is causing the property to need annexation to Granville Village, per the 

Licking County Health Department. 

  

Mr. Heckman stated: 

The maps of Fairview Road were found to be incorrect and that all of Fairview Road is in 

Granville Township.  

Granville Village would not approve the annexation and as it does not want to maintain Fairview 

Road.    
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The County suggested the Village enter into an agreement with the Township to maintain the 

road on Fairview. 

   

Trustee VanNess said if the Township goes into an agreement with the Village, if more 

properties are annexed into the Village, the Township would bill the Village 26 % to cover the 

costs of maintaining the road that is technically in the Village. Trustee VanNess said he would 

support a road maintenance agreement with the Village (for Fairview) if the Township can cover 

its costs of maintaining Fairview.  

 

Lee Heckman suggested the road maintenance was the only obstacle keeping the Village from 

annexing the property. 

  

Trustee Bennett made a motion to authorize Superintendent Binckley to enter into negotiations to 

execute an agreement with the Village for Fairview road maintenance. Trustee VanNess 

seconded the motion and the motion passed by unanimous vote. 

 

Superintendent Binckley reported the following: 

 Completed final round of roadside mowing 

 Installed a culvert on Country Lane 

 Installed 60 feet of drainage tile along the road near 449 Orchard Dr. 

 Ditched on Jones Road and Phillips Road after the recent heavy rainfall 

 

Superintendent Binckley explained he was getting close to completing the OPWC project and 

needed the Trustees to pass a resolution authorizing Superintendent Binkley to prepare and 

submit the application to participate in the OPWC program and execute contracts as required, 

with Trustee VanNess as Trustee signee.   

 

Trustee VanNess made a motion to authorize Superintendent Binckley and Trustee VanNess to 

prepare and submit the application to participate in the OPWC program and execute contracts as 

required.  Trustee Bennett seconded the motion and without further discussion, the motion 

passed by unanimous vote. 

 

Superintendent Binckley stated he needs a certification of local funds by Fiscal Officer Miller for 

the OPWC program. 

 

Trustee Bennett made a motion to authorize $198,400 to be moved from carry over into a line 

item for contract and paving for the OPWC program. Trustee Schott seconded the motion and the 

motion passed by unanimous vote. 

 

Superintendent Binkley requested a purchase agreement to replace the bed and plow on truck 

number 43, which is a 2007 GMC medium duty truck, at a (scheduled and budgeted) cost of 

$23,000.  

 

Trustee VanNess made a motion to approve $23,000 to replace the bed and plow on the 2007 

truck number 43.  Trustee Bennett seconded the motion and without further discussion, the 

motion passed by unanimous vote. 
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Trustee VanNess made a motion to put the old plow on Govdeals as surplus equipment.  Trustee 

Schott seconded the motion and the motion passed by unanimous vote. 

 

Superintendent Binckley provided an update for the paving schedule by Shelley Company. 

 

Cemetery Department 

Superintendent Binckley reported the following: 

 There have been two funerals 

 One grave has been sold and one deed needs to be signed 

 Removed a large dead pine tree in section 5, with the help of the Village. 

 Will be pouring foundations within the next few weeks Funerals were held 

 

Superintendent Binckley reported he received quotes to Chip and Seal Maple Grove Cemetery, 

sections 1-10 and 17-18.  The Shelley Company was the lowest quote received. This is a planned 

and budgeted item for 2016. 

 

Trustee VanNess made a motion to appropriate $30,000 for Chip and Seal for the cemetery with 

Shelley Company.  Trustee Bennett seconded the motion and without further discussion, the 

motion passed by unanimous vote. 

 

Superintendent Binckley stated he and Trustee VanNess walked the cemetery to discuss the 

fence in the cemetery and extending the cemetery.  

Tree trimming will be done this winter. 

Discussion was held regarding extending the cemetery. 

Discussion was held regarding cemetery plans of St. Luke’s Episcopal Church. 

 

Parks/Granville Recreation District (GRD)/Bryn Du Commission 

Trustee Schott commented the Bryn Du Commission was meeting tonight to work on the 

Strategic Plan. 

Trustee Schott commented the GRD asked to hold off on tearing down the shooting range 

structure. 

 

Zoning 

Zoning Inspector Binckley stated he had written one permit at 516 Knoll Road for a shed. 

 

Zoning Commission 

There was no report. 

 

Board of Zoning Appeals (BZA) 

There was no report. 

 

Fire Department 

Chief Curtis reported the following: 

 1450 runs to date 

 Scheduling interviews for volunteer and full-time positions 
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The Kiwanis Club of Granville presented the Fire Department with a grant for $13,017 to 

purchase a Honda utility vehicle.  

 

Trustee Bennett made a motion to accept a $13,017 grant from the Kiwanis Club of Granville to 

purchase a Honda Pioneer 700 Utility Vehicle for the Granville Township Fire Department and 

move $13,017 from the Fire Department contingency line item to the special capital line item 

and to authorize Chief Curtis to sign all closing documents on behalf of the Trustees. Trustee 

Schott seconded the motion and the motion passed by unanimous vote. 

 

Chief Curtis commented a presentation would be scheduled during Fire Prevention Week. 

Discussion was held regarding thanking the Kiwanis Club for the UTV. 

 

Chief Curtis asked the Trustees to appropriate $2000 for lighting and accessories for the UTV. 

 

Trustee Bennett made a motion to approve up to $2000 to purchase and acquire the necessary 

accessories to make the vehicle fully functional.  Trustee VanNess seconded the motion and the 

motion passed by unanimous vote. 

(FO Miller had a check ready for the Trustees to sign.) 

 

Land Management/Open Space 

Trustee VanNess met with Doug Wagner of Open Space regarding Open Space signs. 

 

Economic Development 

Trustee Schott commented that Alison Terry presented two proposals for the Economic 

Committee: 

1) $1500 to map properties in Granville that are developable 

2) $4500 for a detailed marketing package 

Discussion was held regarding which proposal to support. 

 

Trustee Bennett made a motion to authorize expenditure of $750 to reimburse the Village for 

half of the fee for proposal number 1 of the Economic Development analysis. Trustee Schott 

seconded the motion and the motion passed by unanimous vote.  

FO Miller noted he would move dollars from the legal fees to put into professional services to 

cover the expenditure. 

 

Elected Official Reports 

Fiscal Officer Miller 

FO Miller reported: 

 Gave a report on a meeting he had with Meeder Investments 

 An employee was stung by a bee and left one hour early.  FO Miller asked for a motion to 

pay him for injury leave.   

 

Trustee Schott made a motion to pay the employee with one hour of injury leave. Trustee 

VanNess seconded the motion and the motion passed by unanimous vote.   

 

 



9 / 2 8 / 2 0 1 6  1 6 -  168 

 

 

 

 The Township and Village will not sign an exclusive contract with our electrical aggregation 

representative Marc Hollinger, as one was not done in the past.  Mr. Hollinger agreed and 

dropped the request.  

 

Public Officials (PO) and Employment Practices Liability Insurance (EPLI) Policy Renewal 

FO Miller provided the Trustees with the renewal quote which was up 12% over last year’s 

premium and explained our insurance broker Brian Newkirk with Madison, Collins and Stephens 

Insurance (MCS) had shopped the rates with several companies and it was still the best rate.  

Insurance broker Newkirk provided rate quotes with the current $2500 deductible as well as 

$5000 and $7500 deductibles.   

 

After a period of discussion Trustee VanNess made a motion to renew the policy with a $7500 

deductible.  Trustee Bennett seconded the motion and without further discussion the motion 

passed by unanimous vote. 

 

Employee Health Insurance Renewal 

FO Miller reported Medical Mutual of Ohio through broker Frank Harmon provided our 

employees’ health insurance renewal rate quote for next year.  The rate increase was much lower 

than expected up only 4.6%.  FO Miller will review the policy and report at a later meeting. 

 

Property and Liability Insurance – Township and GRD 

FO Miller, Trustee Schott, and our insurance broker Brian Newkirk (MCS) met with GRD 

Director, Andy Wildman and the GRD’s insurance broker John Gardner with Parker Gardner 

Insurance regarding the Township/GRD lease agreement and both entities property insurance.   

The following results were reported: 

 McPeek Lodge: The building and garage structures will be covered by the GRD’s policy. 

 Spring Valley Nature Preserve: The GRD will insure all the structures (i.e. shelter houses, 

platform tennis) except the rental house and garage, which the Township will insure. 

 Raccoon Valley Park: The GRD will insure all the structures (i.e. dugouts, concession, 

storage barn and contents).   

 Both entities agree to carry liability insurance on all properties. 

 Rotary Bridge: it was agreed that no property insurance will be carried.  FO Miller reported 

he had spoken with County Engineer Bill Lozier and the County does not insure any of their 

bridges.  FO Miller also reached out to the Metro Parks (Franklin County) and learned they 

only insure two of their bridges as they both expand large roadways (SR 33 and I-270). 

 

Old Colony Cemetery- the Village and the Old Colony Cemetery Board do not carry insurance 

on the cemetery. The Township does carry liability insurance on the Old Colony Cemetery. 

 

FO Miller stated at the last meeting, the Trustees approved up to $20,000 for property insurance 

policies. FO Miller noticed prior year’s property insurance payments were only charged to the 

Roads and General Fund.  FO Miller provided a cost breakdown by each property and suggested 

parts of the insurance cost should be paid from the Cemetery and Open Space Funds.  
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Trustee VanNess made a motion to move from the carry-over line items amounts sufficient to 

cover the insurance costs for each correct fund, including the cemetery and open space funds.  

Trustee Schott seconded the motion and without further discussion the motion passed by 

unanimous vote. 

 

FO Miller reported he ran short of funds while processing this month’s payroll and asked for a 

motion to allow moving $7000 from the Fire Department contingency line item to meet the 

elected officials’ payroll. 

 

Trustee Bennett made a motion to allow moving $7000 from Fire Departments contingency line 

item to meet payroll.  Trustee Bennett seconded the motion and without further discussion, the 

motion passed by unanimous vote. 

 

FO Miller presented a list of warrants, withholding vouchers, debit memos, and EFT’s which 

were issued and asked for their approval.   

 

On a motion by Trustee Schott and a second by Trustee Bennett, by a unanimous affirmative 

vote the following warrants, withholding vouchers, debit memos, EFT’s, and if applicable, then 

and now purchase order certificates were approved for payment and processing. 
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I hereby certify the funds were on hand or in process of collection and property appropriates for 

payment of the aforementioned warrants.   

        ________________________ 

        Jerry A. Miller, Fiscal Officer 
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Trustee Schott 

Trustee Schott reported the following: 

 The Trustees have been invited to participate in the Chili Cook-Off on October 15, 2016. 

Trustee VanNess will be a judge and the Fire Department will make Chili. Trustee VanNess 

will provide the meat for the chili.  

 Trustee Schott asked if the Trustees received the email regarding House Bill 413 and the 

MS4 email. 

 Reported that Mike Sobul, of the Granville Exempted Village School District, asked the 

Township to be aware of their need for a property to locate school busses. 

 

Trustee Bennett 

Trustee Bennett reported the following: 

 Regarding McPeek Lodge, the fence has been repaired and the grass is growing and has not 

been mowed.  

 Regarding the Licking County Health Department septic inspections on Sunset Drive, 

Trustee Bennett contacted Chad Brown to ask which houses are impacted and what is the 

nature of the problem. An explanatory meeting is forthcoming. 

 

Trustee VanNess 

Trustee VanNess reported the following: 

 Responded to resident Ron Howard regarding his request for a “No Outlet’ sign on his road, 

Clover Court.   

 (Based on a notice from Zoning Inspector Binckley that Noah Forni was considering building 

agricultural structure(s) on his property and wanted the Trustees to be aware.) 

 

Trustee VanNess stated he reviewed some of the conservation easements (Goss/Forni and 

Smith/Saunders), to better understand what may be built on the properties.  Trustee VanNess 

called Mr. Forni to better understand his plans, but was only able to leave a message.   

 

Trustee VanNess reported he spoke to APA Lecklider who stated the Trustees could do whatever 

they wanted, but it was clear the easement didn’t allow much.  Also, the Trustee should also look 

at the purchase price to see if a premium was paid to be more restrictive.  Trustee Bennett 

suggested some of the easement language might be contradictory.  Trustee Schott reported she 

read the easement and it seems very restrictive.  Trustee Schott also spoke with APA Lecklider 

who strongly stated the Township’s easement overrides any ORC agricultural zoning allowances.  

Deed restrictions vs zoning restrictions were discussed.   

 

Trustee VanNess commented he reached out to Mike Mickleson on the Licking Land Trust 

Board, who told him the Land Trust only allows easement changes when it benefits the Land 

Trust.    

 

After further discussion, Trustee VanNess agreed to reach out to Mr. Forni to get more details.     
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Old Business 

Newsletter for Township 

Trustee Schott commented the articles for the Township newsletter are due by October 1, 2016. 

Trustee Schott led a detailed discussion regarding the newsletter articles. 

 

The policy on removal of signs in the right-of-way was tabled until the October 12, 2016 

meeting. 

 

New Business: 

Trustee Schott reported on the Granville portion of the Ohio Scenic Byway.  The Granville 

scenic byway is a 6 mile route which begins at State Route 37, intersects with James Road and 

continues north onto State Route 661 through the Village of Granville along the eastern campus 

of Denison University, and ends ¼ mile north of Cambria Road at the north boundary of 

Granville Township. Granville will have Byway signs unique to Granville. 

 

Executive Session 

At 9:10 PM, Trustee Schott made a motion to move into Executive Session pursuant to 121.22 

(G) (1) to discuss a personnel issue and 121.22 (G) (2) to discuss a potential property purchase. 

Trustee Bennett seconded the motion. 

FO Miller called the roll for the vote to move into Executive Session, which was as follows: 

Trustee Schott- yes 

Trustee Bennett- yes 

Trustee VanNess- yes 

 

With no further action, the meeting adjourned at 10:00 PM. 
 

Calendar Reminder  

• Special Joint Village Council, Township Trustee meeting is scheduled for October 5, 2016 at 

8:15 PM at the Village Council Chambers. 

• The next regular Board meeting is scheduled for October 12, 2016, at 7 PM. 
 

*The Board of Township Trustees of Granville Township, Licking County, Ohio, meets in their dual capacity as the 

Board of Township Trustees of Granville Township and the Board of Granville Township Road District Trustees. 


